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REPORT OF THE 55TH SESSION OF THE IPCC BUREAU   
Geneva, Switzerland, 31 January 2018 

 
 
1.  OPENING OF THE SESSION  
 
Mr Hoesung Lee, IPCC Chair, welcomed the members of the Bureau. He highlighted the 
importance of the meeting in producing a list of coordinating lead authors, lead authors and review 
editors for the Sixth Assessment Report (AR6), following two days of hard work by the Working 
Group bureaus.   
 
Mr Lee emphasized the importance of regional information in the coming assessment and of 
regional balance in author representation.  He recalled several important functions of the Bureau: 
overseeing the scientific quality of IPCC assessments; providing guidance on cross-cutting scientific 
issues in preparing assessments; advising coordinating lead authors, lead authors and review 
editors; and identifying relevant literature published in languages other than English and using the 
Working Group Vice-Chairs to approach authors of such literature to serve as expert reviewers, 
contributing authors and chapter scientists. 
 
Finally Mr Lee noted that the Bureau was meeting at the start of a historic year, with the start of 
drafting of the Sixth Assessment Report, the finalization of the special report Global Warming of 
1.5ºC, and continuing work on the two other special reports and methodology report, all in the 
IPCC’s 30th anniversary year. 
 
Mr Petteri Taalas, Secretary-General of  WMO, acknowledged the hard work of the Working Group 
bureaus in selecting the AR6 author teams. He recalled the WMO and the NMHS community had 
contributed in the past to the IPCC’s work, particularly Working Group I, and would continue to do 
so. 
 
He noted the rising political awareness of climate change that had paved the way to the Paris 
Agreement, thanks in good part to the work of the IPCC. There is now growing interest in climate 
change on the part of the private sector and investors. But trends in emissions and concentrations 
show that a solution to climate change is not yet at hand. He noted that 2017 was the warmest non-
El Niño year on record and that the cost of extreme events had continued to rise. It was important to 
communicate the role of cumulative emissions to decision-makers. 
 
Finally Mr Taalas congratulated the IPCC Chair and Secretary on their work to improve the financial 
position of the IPCC, and welcomed the increased financial contributions of several governments. 
 
Mr Lee then introduced the provisional agenda and the timing of agenda items to be addressed.  He 
noted that three break out groups would be held during lunch break. After some discussion the 
Bureau noted that in addition to convening in break-out groups, also an informal discussion among 
interested bureau members and government representatives on governance issues would be held.   
 
The Bureau adopted the provisional agenda as contained in document BUR-LV/Doc.1 without 
changes. 
 
The Agenda is attached as Annex 1. The list of participants is attached as Annex 2.  
 
2.  APPROVAL OF THE DRAFT REPORT OF THE 54TH  SESSION 
 
The Bureau approved the draft report of the Fifty-fourth Session of the IPCC Bureau contained in 
document BUR-LV/Doc.2 without changes and requested that the reports from Bureau sessions 
would henceforth be sent for comments also to the government representatives attending Bureau 
sessions.   
 
The Chair concluded that this would be done.   
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3.   ADMISSION OF OBSERVER ORGANIZATIONS 
 
In introducing the agenda item, the legal officer of the IPCC Secretariat Ms Sophie Schlingemann, 
informed the Bureau that at the request of the Bureau at its 54th Session the Secretariat reviewed 
and updated the list of observer organizations. One organization was removed from the list since it 
ceased to exist, namely the International Human Dimensions Programme (IHDP). The Secretariat 
also checked the participation of observer organizations in IPCC Sessions since 2012, when the 
last review was done, which was reflected in document BUR-LVDoc.3, Rev.1 as submitted by the 
Secretariat.  Furthermore the Bureau was informed that after the 46th l Session of the IPCC 
(Montreal, 6-10 October 2017) in accordance with the IPCC Policy and Process for Admitting 
Observer Organizations (hereafter: “IPCC Observer Policy”) requests for IPCC observer status were 
received by the Secretariat from the following seven organizations: 
 
(1) Inter-American Institute for Global Change Research (IAI), (2) International Union of Geodesy 
and Geophysics (IUGG), (3) Rutgers University (USA), (4) SouthSouthNorth Projects Africa (SSN), 
(5) Oasis, (6)  International Energy Agency Greenhouse Gas R&D Programme (IEAGHG), and  
(7) InterAcademy Partnership (IAP). 
 
The first five organizations were already accredited as UNFCCC, WMO or UNEP observer 
organization and therefore, in accordance with the IPCC Observer Policy, did not need to submit 
background information on their organization. The last two organizations submitted the necessary 
background documentation. In accordance with Rules II.5 and II.6 of the IPCC Observer Policy the 
seven requests were submitted to the Bureau for its review. The Bureau positively reviewed the 
seven requests.  
 
IPCC Vice-Chair Ms Thelma Krug thanked the Secretariat for updating the list of observer 
organizations and the information on their participation in IPCC Sessions.  
 
The Chair concluded that in accordance with the IPCC Observer Policy the requests would be 
presented to the next session of the Panel for its acceptance. 
 
4.   SELECTION OF COORDINATING LEAD AUTHORS, LEAD AUTHORS (CLAS AND LAS) 
AND REVIEW EDITORS FOR THE IPCC SIXTH ASSESSMENT REPORT (AR6) 
 
Ms Valerie Masson Delmotte, Co-Chair of Working Group I (WGI) presented the outcome from the 
WGI Bureau on the selection of Coordinating Lead Authors (CLAs), Lead Authors (Las) and Review 
Editors (RE), also providing information and statistics on regional and gender distribution among the 
authors.   
 
In the ensuing discussion Bureau members and government representatives discussed the fact that 
IPCC Vice-Chairs had not had an opportunity to participate in the selection process and therefore 
sought some explanations and clarifications as regards gender and regional balance in the 
selection, especially for chapter 7. A suggestion was made to send a letter to the focal points to 
request additional contributing authors. In response, one WGI Bureau member noted that this 
specific case had been extensively discussed in the Working Group I bureau, as had scientific, 
regional, and gender balance  more generally.  Many expressed satisfaction with the gender and 
regional distribution and expressed gratitude for the work done by the WGI Bureau.  Many said 
emphasis should be on scientific experience and expertise, while others expressed concern as 
regards  regional distribution of experts and financial constraints. Specific concerns were expressed 
for chapters 9 and 10.  A request was also made for information on the statistics to be disseminated 
to the Bureau members.   
 
Working Group I Co-Chair Valerie Masson-Delmotte explained the selection process and noted that 
experts that had not been selected could form a  pool of authors for contributing chapter teams.  
She noted the need for diversity while also recognizing the limits set by trust fund availability.  One 
government representative noted that one country seemed to be overrepresented in view of their 
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financial contributions. Another government noted its strict adherence to process laid out for 
nominating authors.     
 
Ms Debra Roberts, Co-Chair of Working Group II (WGII)  presented the outcome from the WGII 
Bureau on the selection of coordinating lead authors, lead authors and review editors, also 
providing information and statistics on regional and gender distribution among the authors.  She 
thanked the Working Group Bureau for energetic and fully engaged discussions and presented the 
outcome from the selection process.   
 
In the ensuing discussions, Bureau members and  government representatives expressed concern 
about the imbalance in the regional representation among authors noting that specific chapters such 
as 5,7,8 and 17 would benefit from having led authors from a specific region. Also some expressed 
concern about intraregional balance and sought a fully inclusive process.  Some pointed out that 
efforts should be made to find authors from Africa, others requested a better mix of authors from 
different regions.   
 
WGII Co-Chair Debra Roberts explained that explicit efforts had been made to treat all regions 
fairly, especially as regards the regional chapters. Hans Pörtner, WGII Co-Chair noted that a 
targeted search for authors had been conducted.   
 
Working Group III (WGIII) Co-Chair Jim Skea presented the outcome from the WGIII Bureau on the 
selection of coordinating lead authors, lead authors and review editors, also providing information 
and statistics on regional and gender distribution among the authors.  One Bureau member 
expressed concern about regional imbalances that would need to be addressed, noting the 
overrepresentation of authors from China and India in particular.  Another Bureau member noted 
that region 5 encompasses 22 countries but authors selected were only from five countries which 
seemed to suggest a need for better intraregional coverage.  Many government representatives 
noted the need for specific expertise for specific chapters but also noted that they adhered to rigid 
standards as to the selection process. 
 
Government representatives also asked for additional information on the selected experts across 
working groups, noting the need to specify attribution to country, citing citizenship but also 
nominating country.  Bureau members also discussed the various ways in which their governments 
support the selected experts nominated by them or working within institutions in their country. Many 
noted that developed countries should support their nominated and selected experts.  Experts 
working for international organizations are assessed on a case by case basis as regards funding 
support.  One government representative noted that it would be helpful to have five keywords 
describe the selected expert.  It was, however, also noted that keywords can sometimes be skewed.   
 
The Chair thanked the Bureau  and acknowledged the excellent work done by the Working Group 
Co-Chairs and bureaux throughout the selection process of the lists of authors, review editors and 
expert reviewers for the IPCC Sixth Assessment Report.   
 
The Bureau took note of the lists of coordinating lead authors, lead authors and review editors for 
the IPCC Sixth Assessment Report (AR 6) as presented by Working Group I, Working Group II and 
Working Group III.  The Chair further noted that the report from the 55th Session of the IPCC Bureau  
would reflect the rich discussion under this agenda item.  
 
5.    CONSIDERATION OF SCIENTIFIC MATTERS AT IPCC BUREAU SESSIONS 
 
Working Group III Co-Chair Jim Skea presented the information document BUR-LV/INF.3 and noted 
that the intention was for the Bureau to consider including in the agenda of all Bureau sessions a 
scientific segment which would comprise one or more agenda items addressing scientific matters 
with a view to underpinning coordination across Working Groups and coherence across IPCC 
products.  Some Bureau members and government representatives expressed support for this idea. 
The Chair noted that the agenda for the Bureau meeting is proposed by the Bureau and formalized 
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by the Secretariat and that this process would facilitate including an item on scientific matters on the 
agenda.   
 
The Bureau took  note of the information document and expressed support for the proposal to 
include in the agenda of all Bureau sessions a scientific segment, which comprises one or more 
agenda items addressing scientific matters with a view to underpinning coordination across Working 
Groups and coherence across IPCC products.  
  
6.  ROLE OF WORKING GROUP VICE-CHAIRS 
 
Mr Greg Flato,  Working Group I Vice-Chair presented the document BUR-LV/INF.1. on the role of 
Working Group Vice-Chairs. Many Bureau members welcomed the document expressing an interest 
in achieving clarification of the roles and clear guidance and a decision from the Bureau.  Some said 
they did not want to make haste on the matter. Some suggested to have a guidance note on the 
role of Working Group Vice-Chairs. Others noted that there should not be a change of rules of 
procedure or rules and regulations. Many said that while the issue is an important one, the solutions 
offered should not be too rigid nor complicate matters, noting the need for guidance on practical 
steps.   
 
The Chair concluded by noting that the essence of the discussions under this agenda item would be 
included in the report.   
 
The Bureau took note of document BUR-LV/INF.1. 
 
7.  SCIENTIFIC ISSUES CUTTING ACROSS DIFFERENT IPCC PRODUCTS DURING THE 
SIXTH ASSESSMENT REPORT (AR6) CYCLE 
 
The Chair invited Andy Reisinger, Working Group III (WGIII) Vice-Chair to introduce the item and 
the document BUR-LV/INF.2 as well as the working modalities of the follow up discussions.  He 
noted that three break-out groups consisting of  Bureau members and Technical support Unit 
(TSU)staff would convene during the lunch break to discuss crosscutting issues in order to gain a 
better overview and understanding.  The break – out groups would be chaired by the IPCC Vice-
Chairs,.  After lunch IPCC Vice-Chair Ko Barrett  presented a summary of the discussions in the 
three groups, with additional comments from IPCC Vice-Chairs Thelma Krug and Youba Sokona.   
 
In the ensuing discussion, one Bureau member expressed disappointment as to the quality of the 
report back from the discussions, noting that it did not reflect the outcome.  He wished for a proper 
discussion. Some Bureau members disagreed and said that the spirit of the discussions in the 
break-out groups was conveyed well enough in the presentation.   
 
IPCC Vice-Chair Ko Barrett explained that  break out group Chairs had met and consolidated the  
discussions from the break out groups  at the request of the IPCC Chair.  She noted that the 
consolidated report could be improved if deemed not sufficient.   Also IPCC Vice-Chairs Thelma 
Krug and Youba Sokona intervened clarifying the process followed.  
 
The Bureau took note of document BUR-LV/INF.2 on the approach to crosscutting issues during the 
AR6 cycle. The Bureau members discussed work specifically on the four first items highlighted in 
the Summary of Cross-cutting Discussions presented by the IPCC Vice-Chairs serving as Chairs of 
the break-out groups on crosscutting issues. The Summary of the cross-cutting discussions will be 
sent to the Bureau members. Bureau members were asked to send their comments on the 
remaining items of the Summary of cross-cutting discussions to the IPCC Vice-Chairs. 
 
 
 
 
 



 
 

5 

8.  PREPARATIONS FOR THE 47TH SESSION OF THE IPCC AND THE THIRTIETH 
ANNIVERSARY OF THE IPCC 
 
The Secretary of the IPCC resented document  on the preparations for the 47th Session of the IPCC 
and the thirtieth anniversary of the IPCC.  Bureau members discussed the agenda for the Plenary. 
Several delegations expressed support for gender to be included on the agenda, report on cities 
conference, honoring stalwart scientists, revision of the procedures of the IPCC, Ad Hoc Task 
Group on Financial Stability (ATG-Finance) and  briefing for ExCom members in chairing approval 
sessions. Some noted that also the 48th Session of the IPCC (IPCC-48) should include other 
agenda items, not only the approval of the Special Report on Global Warming of 1.5°C. The 
Secretary of the IPCC said that the Secretariat is planning to have an informal presentation on the 
budget in advance of the meetings of the Finance Task Team (FiTT) and also that a pre-meeting 
with the Co-Chairs of the FiTT would be held to assist the budget and finance discussions.   
 
The Bureau took note of document BUR-LV/Doc.4, Rev.1. and the Chair asked that Bureau 
delegations send comments to the proposed agenda of IPCC-47 to the Secretariat. 
 
9.  PREPARATIONS FOR THE 48TH SESSION OF THE IPCC (APPROVAL SESSION) 
 
The Bureau took note of document BUR-LV/Doc.5. 
   
10.  COMMUNICATIONS AND OUTREACH ACTIVITIES 
 
This agenda item was not addressed for lack of time.   
 
11.  ANY OTHER BUSINESS 
 
No any other business.   
 
12.  PLACE AND DATE FOR THE 56TH SESSION OF THE IPCC BUREAU 
 
After a brief discussions on options for holding the next Bureau session which included; adjacent to 
IPCC-48; in between IPCC-47 and IPCC-48, and; jointly with some other meeting, before the end of 
the year,  the Chair requested that Bureau members communicate their views on the timing of the 
next Bureau session to the Secretariat.   
 
13. CLOSING OF THE SESSION 
 
The Chair declared the meeting closed at 6.22 pm CET. 
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ANNEX 1 
 

IPCC BUREAU – FIFTY-FIFTH SESSION 
Geneva, Switzerland, 31 January 2018 

 
BUR-LV/Doc. 1 

(2.I.2018) 
Agenda Item: 1 

ENGLISH ONLY 
 
 

PROVISIONAL AGENDA 
 
 
 
1. OPENING OF THE SESSION  

2. APPROVAL OF THE DRAFT REPORT OF THE 54TH SESSION 

3. ADMISSION OF OBSERVER ORGANIZATIONS 

4. SELECTION OF COORDINATING LEAD AUTHORS, LEAD AUTHORS (CLAs and 
LAs) AND REVIEW EDITORS FOR THE IPCC SIXTH ASSESSMENT REPORT (AR6) 

5. CONSIDERATION OF SCIENTIFIC  MATTERS AT IPCC BUREAU SESSIONS 

6. ROLE OF WORKING GROUP VICE-CHAIRS 

7. SCIENTIFIC ISSUES CUTTING ACROSS DIFFERENT IPCC PRODUCTS DURING THE 
SIXTH ASSESSMENT REPORT (AR6) CYCLE 

8. PREPARATIONS FOR THE 47th SESSION OF THE IPCC AND THE THIRTIETH 
ANNIVERSARY OF THE IPCC 

9. PREPARATIONS FOR THE 48th SESSION OF THE IPCC (APPROVAL SESSION) 

10. COMMUNICATIONS AND OUTREACH ACTIVITIES  
 
11. ANY OTHER BUSINESS 

 
12. PLACE AND DATE FOR THE 56th SESSION OF THE IPCC BUREAU 
 
13. CLOSING OF THE SESSION 
 

 
 
IPCC Secretariat 

c/o WMO  •  7bis, Avenue de la Paix  •  C.P. 2300   •  1211 Geneva 2  •  Switzerland 

telephone : +41 (0) 22 730 8208 / 54 / 84  •  fax : +41 (0) 22 730 8025 / 13  •  email : IPCC-Sec@wmo.int  •  www.ipcc.ch  

  

mailto:ipcc-sec@wmo.int
http://www.ipcc.ch/
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ANNEX 2  
 

 
PROVISIONAL LIST OF PARTICIPANTS 55th SESSION OF THE IPCC BUREAU 

Geneva, Switzerland, 31 January 2018  
 
 

 
BUREAU MEMBERS 
 
Hoesung LEE 
Chair of the IPCC 
Korea University 
61 Yeoeuidaebang-ro 16-gil, Dongjak-gu 
Seoul 
Republic of Korea 
Tel: + 822 835 1363 
E-mail: hoesung@korea.ac.kr 
 
Amjad ABDULLA 
Vice-Chair WG III 
Ministry of Environment and Energy 
Ameenee Magu 
Male 
Maldives 
Tel: +960 332 4861 
E-mail: abdulla.amjad@gmail.com 
 
Edvin ALDRIAN 
Vice-Chair WG I 
Center for Climate Change and Air Quality of 
BMKG 
Jl. Angkasa I No. 2, Kemayoran 
Jakarta Pusat 10720 
Indonesia 
Tel: +62 21 424 8016 
E-mail: e_aldrian@yahoo.com 
 
Ko BARRETT 
IPCC Vice-Chair 
National Oceanographic and Atmospheric 
Administration 
Climate Program Office 
Silver Spring, MD 
United States of America 
Tel: +1 301 734 1204 
E-mail: ko.barrett@ipcc.ch 
 
Eduardo CALVO 
TFI Co-Chair 
UNMSM 
Jr. Nicanor Arteaga 549 San Borja 
Lima 41 
Peru 
Tel: +51 1 346 2299  
E-mail: e13calvo@gmail.com 
 
 
 
 
 
 

Carlo CARRARO 
WG III Vice-Chair 
University of Venice 
Ca Foscari, Dorsoduro 3246 
Venice 
Italy 
E-mail: carlo.carraro@feem.it 
 
Diriba DADI 
WG III Vice-Chair 
USGS/Famine Early Warning Systems Network 
P.O. Box 17403  
Addis Ababa 
Ethiopia 
Tel: +251 116 61 5790 
E-mail: dkorecha@yahoo.com 
 
Fatima DRIOUECH 
WG I Vice-Chair 
Direction de la Météorologie Nationale of Morocco 
Bd du complexe administratif Hay Hassani BP 
8106 Casa Oasis 
CASABLANCA 
Morocco 
Tel: +212522654872 
E-mail: driouechfatima@yahoo.fr 
 
Nagmeldin Goutbi ELHASSAN MAHMOUD 
WG III Vice-Chair 
Higher Council for Environment & Natural 
Resources 
P.O. Box: 10488- Khartoum 
Khartoum 
Sudan 
Tel: + 39041 271 1453 
E-mail: goutbi@yahoo.com 
 
Andreas FISCHLIN 
WG II Co-Chair 
ETH Zurich 
Systems Ecology - Institute of Integrative Biology 
CHN E 24, Universitaetstrasse 16 
Zurich 
Switzerland 
Tel: +41 44 633 6090 
E-mail: andreas.fischlin@env.ethz.ch 
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Gregory FLATO 
WG I Vice-Chair 
Environment and Climate Change Canada 
University of Victoria, Canadian Centre for Climate 
Modelling and Analysis, 3800 Finnerty Road 
Victoria 
Canada 
Tel: +1 250 363 8283 
E-mail: greg.flato@canada.ca 
 
Jan FUGLESTVEDT 
WG I Vice-Chair 
CICERO 
PO Box 1129 Blindern 
Oslo 
Norway 
Tel: +47 22 858764 
E-mail: j.s.fuglestvedt@cicero.oslo.no 
 
Mark HOWDEN 
WG II Vice-Chair 
Climate Change Institute 
Australian National University 
Canberra ACT 2601a 
Australia 
Tel: + 61 2 61257266 
E-mail: mark.howden@anu.edu.au 
 
Jim SKEA  
WG III Co-Chair 
Imperial College, 14 Princes Gardens, London 
SW7 1NA 
UK 
Tel: +44 207 594 6288 
E-mail: j.skea@ipcc-wg3.ac.uk 
 
Thelma KRUG 
IPCC Vice-Chair 
Ministry of Science, Technology, Innovation and 
Communication 
Ministry of Science 
Sao Jose dos Campos 
Brazil 
Tel: + 55 232086442 
E-mail: thelma.krug@inpe.br 
 
Carlos MENDEZ 
WG II Vice-Chair 
Science Minister 
Kilometro 11, carretera Panamericana 
Caracas 
Venezuela 
Tel: +5821 2504 1246 
E-mail: cmendez@ivic.gob.ve 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

Joy PEREIRA 
WG II Vice-Chair 
Universiti Kebangsaan Malaysia 
SEADPRI-UKM, Institute for Environment and 
Development 
Bangi 
Malaysia 
E-mail: pereirajoy@yahoo.com 
 
Ramón PICHS MADRUGA 
WG III Vice-Chair 
CIEM 
Havana 
Cuba 
Tel: +537 206 2697 
E-mail: rpichs@ciem.cu 
 
Valérie MASSON DELMOTTE  
WG I Co-Chair 
LSCE, Route de l’Orme des merisiers 
Gif sur Yvette,  
France 
Tel : + 33 6 79 08 21 22 
E-mail : valerie.masson@lsce.ipsl.fr 
 
Hans-otto PöRTNER 
WG II Co-Chair 
Alfred-Wegener-Institute 
Am Handelshafen 12 
D-27570 Bremerhaven 
Germany 
Tel: +49 471 4831 1307 
E-mail: hans.poertner@awi.de 
 
Andy REISINGER 
WG III Vice-Chair 
New Zealand Agricultural GHG Research Centre 
14th floor, 86-90 Lambton Quay 
Wellington 
New Zealand 
Tel: +64 21 613 125 
E-mail: andy.reisinger@nzagrc.org.nz 
 
Debra ROBERTS 
eThekwini Municipality 
Environmental Planning and Climate 
Protection,166 KE Masinga (Old Fort) Road 
Durban 
Durban 
South Africa 
E-mail: Debra.Roberts@durban.gov.za 
 
Roberto SANCHEZ RODRIGUEZ 
WG II Vice-Chair 
El Clegio de la Frontera Norte, Dept. of Urban and 
Environmental Studies 
Ignacio Zaragoza 1850 Nueva 
21100 Mexicalli, B.C. 
Mexico 
Tel: +5216461217615 
E-mail: s.robsan@gmail.com 
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Sergey SEMENOV 
WG II Vice-Chair 
Institute of Global Climate and Ecology 
Glebovskaya Street, 20B 
Moscow 
Russian Federation 
Tel: +7 499 169 1103 
E-mail: SergeySemenov1@yandex.ru 
 
Priyadarshi SHUKLA 
WG III Co-Chair 
Indian Institute of Management, Ahmedabad (IIMA) 
Vastrapur 
Ahmedabad 380015 
India 
Tel: +91 79 66324827 
E-mail: shukla@iimahd.ernet.in 
 
Youba SOKONA 
IPCC Vice-Chair 
South Centre 
Chemin du Champ d’Anier 
Geneva 
Switzerland 
Tel: +4122 791 8046 
E-mail: ysokona@gmail.com 
 
Kiyoto TANABE   
Co-chair TFI  
C/o Institute for Global Environmental Strategies 
2108-11 Kamiyamaguchi 
Hayama, 240-0115 
Japan 
E-mail: tanabe@iges.or.jp 
Tel.: +81 46 855 3752 
 
Muhammad Irfan TARIQ 
WG I Vice-Chair 
Ministry of Climate Change 
3rd Floor LG &amp;amp; RD Complex G-5/2 
Islamabad 
Pakistan 
Tel: +92-51-9245528 
E-mail: mirfantariq@gmail.com 
 
Diana URGE-VORSATZ 
WG III Vice-Chair 
Central European University, Center for Climate 
Change and Sustanaible Energy Policy  
Nador utca 9 
Budapest 
Hungary 
Tel: +3 63 03122534 
E-mail: vorsatzd@ceu.hu 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

Carolina VERA 
WG I Vice-Chair 
Murillo 1121 5 H 
CIMA, 
Buenos Aires 
Argentina 
Tel: +54 11 47872693 
E-mail: carolina@cima.fcen.uba.ar 
 
Noureddine YASSAA   
WG I Vice-chair 
Centre de Développement des Energies 
Renouvelables 
Route de l'Observatoire, B.P. 62, Bouzareah, 
16340 
Algiers 
Algeria 
E-mail: n.yassaa@cder.dz 
Tel.: +21321901561 
 
Taha ZATARI 
WG II Vice-Chair 
Designated National Authority for CDM 
P.O.Box 94293 
Riyadh 
Saudi Arabia 
Tel: +966112819719 
E-mail: tahazat@yahoo.com 
 
Panmao ZHAI 
WG I Co-Chair 
China Meteorological Administration 
46 Zhongguancun Nandajie, 100081 
Beijing 
China 
Tel: +86 10 64809421 
E-mail: pmzhai@cma.gov.cn 
 
 
GOVERNMENT REPRESENTATIVES 
 
ARGENTINA 
 
Martin RABBIA 
Ministry of Environment and Sustainable 
Development 
Buenos Aires 
Argentina 
E-mail: mrabbia@ambiente.gob.ar 
 
CHINA 
 
Jiashuang YUAN 
China Meteorological Administration 
46 Zhongguancun Nandajie 
Beijing, 100081 
China 
Tel: +86 10 68406732 
E-mail: yuanjs@cma.gov.cn 
 
 
 
 

mailto:ysokona@gmail.com
mailto:tahazat@yahoo.com
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CUBA 
 
Celso PAZOS ALBERDI 
Institute of Meteorology of Cuba 
Loma de Casablanca 
La Habana 
Cuba 
Tel: +537 86 86 408 
E-mail: celso.pazos@insmet.cu 
 
ETHIOPIA 
 
Fetene TESHOME 
National Meteorological Agency 
NAtional Meteorological Agency 
Addis Ababa 
Ethiopia 
E-mail: fetenekoket@yahoo.com 
 
FRANCE 
 
Eric BRUN 
MTES, DGEC/SCEE/ONERC 
92055 LA DEFENSE 
France 
E-mail: eric.brun-barriere@developpement-
durable.gouv.fr 
 
GERMANY 
 
Christiane TEXTOR 
German Aerospace Center, Project Management 
Agency, German IPCC Coordination Office 
Heinrich-Konen-Str.1, 53227 
Bonn 
Germany 
Tel: +49 228 3121 1554 
E-mail: christiane.textor@dlr.de 
 
INDONESIA 
 
Findy RENGGONO 
BPPT 
Jakarta Pusat 10720 
Indonesia 
E-mail: findy.renggono@bppt.go.id 
 
JAPAN 
 
Masako OGAWA 
Ministry of the Environment 
1-2-2, Kasumigaseki, Chiyoda-ku, Tokyo, 100-
8975 
Japan 
E-mail: MASAKO_OGAWA@env.go.jp 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

MALI 
 
Birama DIARRA 
Agence Nationale de la Météorologie 
Bp 237 Bamako Mali 
Bamako 
Mali 
Tel: +22320206204 
E-mail: biramadia@yahoo.fr 
 
MALDIVES 
 
Abdullahi MAJEED 
Ministry of Environment and Energy 
Ameenee magu 
Male 
Maldives 
Tel: +960 3018403 
E-mail: abdullahi.majeed@environment.gov.mv 
 
 
NEW ZEALAND 
 
Helen PLUME 
Ministry for the Environment,  
23 Kate Sheppard Place 
Wellington 6143,  
New Zealand 
Tel: +64 4 439 7627 
E-mail: helen.plume@mfe.govt.nz 
 
NORWAY 
 
Øyvind CHIRSTOPERSON 
Norwegian Environment Agency, Grensesvingen 7 
Norway 
Tel: +4797075014 
E-mail: chr@miljodir.no 
 
PAKISTAN 
 
Muhammad OMAR 
Ministry of Foreign Affairs, Constitution Avenue 
Islamabad 
Pakistan 
Tel: +92-51-9206149 
E-mail: omar.mansha1@gmail.com 
 
PERU 
 
Carlos GARCIA 
Permanent Mission of Peru 
71 Av. Louis Casai 
1216 Cointrin, Geneva 
Peru/Switzerland 
Tel: +4122 7917720 
E-mail: cgarcia@onuperu.org 
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SAUDI ARABIA 
 
Hamoud ALOTAIBI 
Ministry of Energy, Industry and Mineral 
Resources 
Riyadh 
Saudi Arabia 
Tel: +966112858737 
E-mail: hamoud.otaibi@meim.gov.sa 
 
SOUTH AFRICA 
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